Minutes of the Meeting of the Welney Parish Council

held in the Parish Hall, Welney

on Tuesday 2nd October, 2007 at 7 .30 p.m.

Present

Cllr.K.Goodger (Chairman)  Cllrs. E.Allen,  M.Brown, T.Bennett, M.Jones, G.Tomkins, 

M. Wallington  and the Clerk.  

Also present: Dist.Cllr.D.Pope and approximately 12 members of the public from Tipps End.


.The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

1.  Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllrs.C.Freer, S. Kerr and, Dist.Cllr.V.Spikings 

2.  Declaration of Interest

No interests were declared at this stage of the meeting.

3.  Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 4th September, 2007 having been circulated to Councillors were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record of that meeting.

4.  Matters Arising

1.  Meadow Lane – Nothing further heard relating to this matter.

2.   Giles Landscapes – Nothing further heard from Mr. Giles.

3.  Village Bus Services – Following several requests, no up to date bus timetable had been received and a further request would be made.     

4.  Village Post Box – It was confirmed to the meeting that the post box which had been closed when the Post Office shut, has now been re-sited near the telephone box outside the School.

5.  Public Participation

The Chairman then closed the meeting for Public Participation.  A contingent of approximately 12 residents from Tipps End then addressed the meeting with concerns relating to the proposed Sewage Scheme for Welney and Christchurch.  It was agreed to include this as an Agenda Item at the next meeting, when hopefully further information would be available.  The Chairman then reconvened the meeting.

6.  Finance.

The following accounts were received for payment, and on the proposition of Cllr.Brown, seconded by Cllr.Allen, the cheques were signed:

D.A.Pest Control – Dealing with wasps nest at Pavilion

Cheque No. 100952







35 .00

Mrs.P.Copeman – Clerks Salary


240 . 16

Postage





 10 . 04

Telephone Calls



  
 12 . 50 

Stationary – W.H.Smith



   9 . 97

Ink Cartridges for Printer



 64 . 94

337 . 61

Cheque No. 100953

Welney Croft Cricket Club Half years grass cut
362 . 50


Less 9 Home Matches at £20 per match

180 . 00

182 . 50


Cheque No. 100954

SLCC – CiLCA Management – Re-sit fee for Certificate


  55 . 00


Cheque No. 100955


Cllr.M.Brown – Purchase of Plan, Design and Build Book


Cheque No 100956







  14 . 00


Paid by Direct Debit:


E-on Energy – Energy charges for August

59 . 81


Powergen – Electricity for the Pavilion

27 . 37


Powergen – Electricity for Parish Hall;

52 . 49

7.  Parish Hall 

The electricity meters were checked and £4.00 was removed.

.

8.  Elgoods Proposed Development.


Councillors were supplied with a copy of a brief report, for information, following the meeting with Elgoods on 19th September, 2007.

A letter was also received and circulated, from the Carter Family confirming that they are no longer interested in proceeding with any planning for social housing on their land, and are therefore not in a position to proceed with any negotiations with the Parish Council in respect of the land for the new Community Centre, access road and car park.


Following the meeting with Elgoods the Clerk confirmed that she had contacted Mr.George Shelton of the Environment Agency to ask for an up to date valuation of the Parish Hall Site.  An e-mail had been received confirming that he was making contact with the District Valuer and would report back as soon as possible.

A letter dated 20th September 2007 was received from Elgoods setting out the terms as suggested at the meeting, and this was circulated to all councillors.  Concern was expressed regarding the wording of the third point set out in the letter:- “Once planning permission is granted, Elgood and Sons will pay a further £15,000 to the village towards the building of a new Community Centre”.  Following discussion it was felt that this wording could be misleading in that the Parish Council would be required to approve the planning application to ensure that they receive the monies on offer.  It was then decided to write to Elgoods and ask if the wording could be altered to read “Once Elgood and Son decide to build on the site of the Parish Hall, then they will pay a further £15,000 to the village towards the building of a new Community centre.”

Contact had been made with Janice Howell of the Norfolk Rural Community Centre who had confirmed that she would be prepared to come and talk to the Council about funding planning and the way forward for the new Community Centre.  She had suggested several dates, and it was agreed to see if 29th October was still available at 

7 p.m. in The Parish Hall

Cllr. Wallington confirmed that he had been making enquiries regarding sources of funding and had information relating to Comic Relief, National Lottery, DEFRA – ACRE.  It was also confirmed that a sum of money would be available from WREN and several other sources.  Cllr.Bennett also confirmed that he would be contacting Swanton Novers to obtain some information on their recent new hall.

Following the Carter Family’s decision regarding the Sandgate Terrace Land, there was then a discussion regarding the siting of the proposed Community Centre.  It was agreed that this should now be on the Playing Field itself either in the top left hand corner or possibly on the existing pavilion site.  In view of the change of circumstances it was agreed that the village should be informed and ask to choose, and Cllr.Wallington agreed to prepare a flier to be delivered to all the houses asking for their comments. The Clerk would e-mail Cllr.Wallington a plan of the playing field site, together with an explanation as to why these changes are now necessary, so that he could collate everything for printing and subsequent circulation.

9.  Playing Field

1. The Clerk reported that the Caretaker had confirmed that the mouse problem had been sorted out, but it now appears they have returned. The Chairman agreed to sort out the traps.

2.  No information was available relating to the dripping tap, but no further complaints had been received.

3.
The old microwave cooker in the pavilion does not appear to be working correctly and it was agreed that this would be removed and disposed off.  Cllr.Tomkins confirmed that he would remove it and dispose of it safely.



4. Cllr.Wallintgton confirmed that the Children of Welney Fayre on 22nd September had been a very great success, and congratulations were extended to all those involved.  He confirmed that some of the parties attending had already asked if there was to be a similar event next year.

10.   Correspondence

1. E-mail from NCAPTC regarding  2007/8 pay negotiations. Offer made by

National Joint Council to Trade Unions, but rejected.  Members will be

Balloted on strike action.

2. Downham Market Area Local Action Group – Minutes of meeting held on

14.9.07  Next meeting 17.10.07 at Downham Fire Station.

3.
Borough Council Minutes and Agenda.

4.         Borough Council 11.9.07 – The Mayors Awards for Design in the Environment

Details and Forms.


5.
Fenland District Council – September 2007 – Fenland Local Development



Framework Employment Land Review – Meetings on 9.10.07 at Wisbech


6.
Glasdon – Brochure of Latest Products for Local Councils.

7.
e-mail from NRCC re Post Office Closure Programme..

8. e-mail from NCAPTC re The Queens Award for Voluntary Service 2008

Details of how to nominate a  group of 2 or more people for consideration

9. Norfolk Association of Village Halls – Newsletter September 007

10. N.C.A.P.T.C. Annual General Meeting Annual Report.

11. Norfolk County Council – Norfolk Annual Emergency Preparedness Study

Day 9.10.07 John Innes Centre, Norwich.

12. BCKLWN  26.9.07 Clean Neighbourhood and Environment Act 2005 – Dog

Control Orders and Provision and Emptying of litter bins.

13. Copy of Town and Parish Standard

14. Copies of “Your Council” Magazine.
15. BCKLWN – Standards Committee – Agenda and Minutes
16. NRCC – Community Buildings Survey
17. Copy of Newsletter from Cambridgeshire Branch of Society of Local Council
Clerks.

18. Downham Market Safer Neighbourhood Team – Meeting 8.11.07 at 7 p.m.

19. Fenland District Council 1.10.07 Local Development Framework and Development Plan.
20. Transport for London – Greater London Low Emission Zone
21. DEFRA – Brochure – Ways to tackle Climate Change.
22. Copy of Norfolk Matters (handed to all councillors at the meeting)
23. The Chairman advised members that he had received an invitation from the Environment Agency to a meeting on 24.10.07  relating to the siltation of the River Ouse etc. He would be attending the E.A. presentation and then visiting Wash Road, and would report back to the next meeting.
 11.  Plans and Planning Matters 
The following planning application was received for consideration:

Ref No, 07/01778/CU – The Wildfowl and Wetlands Trust

Reversion of fields from arable agriculture to wet grassland, construction of cattle handling pen and fence at Lady Fen Farm, Hundred Foot Bank, Welney.

Following consideration of the information and  plans supplied, it was proposed by Cllr.Brown, seconded by Clllr.Bennett and agreed (with 2 abstentions) that the application should be recommended for approval

12.  Village Development Area Plans

Each councillor was provided with a colour copy of the Village Development Area plan which was last updated in 1998.  Before consideration the Chairman declared a prejudicial interest and left the meeting, and Cllr.Bennett took over the role of acting chairman.   There was then a lengthy discussion and it was agreed that the development area needs increasing   Several sites were discussed and the following were proposed:

1. Possible affordable housing with recreation/play area on the field adjacent to Chestnut Avenue (Sandgate Corner)  This was proposed by Cllr.Allen, Seconded by Cllr. Wallington and agreed

2. An area of garden land to the North of the Playing Field.  Proposed by Cllr.Jones, Seconded by Cllr.Allen and agreed.

3. An area of land off Back Drove (behind the Church).  Proposed by Cllr.Jones, seconded by Cllr.Allen and agreed.  However, if this area was to be considered then a much improved access would be required at the junction of New Road and March Road.

13.  Highway Matters
1.   The New Village signs have now been installed on the approaches to Welney.  The Clerk confirmed that she had approached C.Clllr.Humphrey regarding a Norfolk Sign for the March Road, but nothing had been heard.

2    Despite a further request, no information had been forthcoming regarding the extension of the 30 mph speed limit on Suspension Bridge.   Further contacts would be made. 

3. No work had as yet been carried out to Hurn Drove and the Chairman agreed that he would arrange for the planings to be spread and the holes filled in.

4. NCC Public Information Notice had been received confirming that work would be carried out during the first two weeks of October regarding the pollarding of the Willow Trees on Wash Road.

5. The following items were reported to be passed to Highways for attention:

1. One of the new village signs on Wash Road near the Delph Bridge has been broken

2. There is a bad pothole by the Bridge on Wash Road

3. There is an extremely bad pothole outside Box Cottage, Hundred Foot Bank

4. Footpath outside the Old Garden Centre is still in need of attention.

14.  Environmental Issues

1. Field Adjacent to Chestnut Avenue.   A letter dated 19.9.07 had been received from the Borough Council confirming they do own the field, and it will be included in a forthcoming land review.

2. Ouse Washes – Cllr.Bennett reported that he had obtained the details of approximately 20 local councils and he was proposing to contact them to find out their views of holding a meeting,  This is ongoing at present.  He also confirmed that he is still pushing for Welney to be invited to join the Ouse Washes Management Committee.

3. Mrs.Johnson’s Cesspit.  A letter had been received from Freebridge Housing dated 14.9.97 confirming that they will deal with the customer care points raised by the Parish Council.   The cesspit has now been emptied by them. .

4.  Cardboard Recycling - After a brief discussion it was agreed to contact the Borough Council to see if there were any facilities whereby we could have a central collection point in the Village for the recycling of cardboard.

15.  W.A.S.H. Committee

It was confirmed that a meeting of the Committee will be held at the end of October, and a report of this meeting would be given at the next Parish Council meeting.

.16.   Parish Action Plan.

Cllr.Bennett confirmed that matters are still progressing and will be completed as soon as possible.

17.  Dates and Frequency of Parish Council Meetings

There was a general discussion regarding this matter and it was felt that at the moment we need to meet every month, but we could revise this in the future as and when required.  It was proposed by Cllr.Jones, seconded by Cllr.Tomkins and agreed, that we stay as we are at present.

16.  Items for next Agenda


1.  To consider holding a Christmas Dinner as last year.


.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending, and declared the meeting closed at 9.48 p.m.  

Signed… … K.Goodger………………………………… (Chairman.)          

Dated ……  6th November, 2007………………………………

